Select Board 
Meeting Minutes
Town Hall - Select Board’s Conference Room

Monday, January 22, 2024 @ 6:00 p.m.
All meetings of the Select Board are recorded
Roll Call Attendance:

ATTENDANCE:
Chairman, Doug Moglin – In person
Vice-Chairman, Jason Perron – In person
Clerk, Diane Gale – In person
Chief Administrative Officer, Karl J. Stinehart – Remote



Chief Administrative Officer Assistant, Nadine Cignoni -In person
Select Board Secretary, Lisa A. Anderson- In person
Fire Chief led the room in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Moment of Silence for Alexander F. “Butch” Monczka.  Alex was in the US Air Force Reserve, a full-time police officer, then 18 yrs. as a reserve officer, he also served as the Towns deputy tax collector and was a member of the Emergency Management Agency.
Public Comment:  None.  
6:05 p,m, Liquor License for Stateline Plaza with Joseph & Lydia Barry.  Joe and Lydia stated that their business is coasting along. Jason Perron informed them that he wanted to make sure that the businesses that hold a Liquor License were following the times of opening and closing as what says on their licenses. Joe Barry said that their hours changed during covid, and business isn’t quite the same.  They are open on Tuesday – Saturdays, Sunday & Mondays they are closed, if they open on a Sunday and people aren’t there they close early.
Mr. Moglin mentioned at the recent MMA conference that they were told changes may be coming regarding outside seating again.  

6:10 p.m. Liquor License for The Launch with Jessica Robling.  Jessica stated that they had a great year that they are open 4 days a week versus 6 days before covid.  Friday -Monday, opening at 8am instead of 6am and close at 2p.m. year round.  We do close from presidents day till the middle of March for our family vacation.  The liquor sales is 4% of their sales for the year.  All their servers are Tip certified.
Payables, Payroll & Minutes:
· The Board acknowledged Payables Warrant #2417B, dated 1/8/2024, in the amount of $165,940.56.
· The Board acknowledged Payroll Warrant #2415, dated 1/16/2024, in the amount of $340,401.37.

· The Board tabled the Open meeting minutes from 1/8/2024 to the next meeting.

· The Board accepted the executive session minutes dated 1/8/2024.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the executive session minutes from 1/8/2024.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes
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Action Items:

· The Board voted to approve the donation of $465.50 to the Animal Control Gift Account and Medical Gift Fund from L. Hardie - $100.00, H. Heiden -$40.00, S. Deyo - $25.00, S. Wytrych - $100.00, and IBS - $200.00.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the donations of $465.50 to the Animal Control Gift Account and Medical Gift Fund.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

· The Board voted to accept the donation of 12 Flags from Andrew Gale to the Town of Southwick. 
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Doug Moglin (Vote-Unanimous) to accept the donation of 12 Flags to The Town of Southwick from Andrew Gale.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

· The Board acknowledged the appreciation letter from Randy Brown regarding the 12 Flags from Andrew & Diane Gale.

· The Board approved the Elderly Sewer rate for 24 Rails End Road.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) approve the Elderly Sewer rate for 24 Rails End Road.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

· The Board voted to accept the recommendation from DPW Director Randy Brown for the bid to Indus dba Sealcoating for DPW FY24 surface treatments for $187,490.00.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the Surface treatments for Great Brook Lane, Great Brook Drive, Red Oak Drive, Shagbark Drive and Hummel Lane to the lowest bid Indus for $187,490.00
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the Surface treatments for Pearl Brook and Hidden Place to the lowest bid Indus for $187,490.00
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Abstain, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes

· The Board acknowledged the retirement of Select Board Administrative Assistant Robin Solek for her 21 years of dedicated service from 2003 – 2024.
6:30 p.m. The Wick 338 Motor Cross Schedule with Rick Johnson:

· The Board spoke with Rick Johnson who gave the Select Board his schedule for 2024. Rick Johnson informed the Board that 2023 was a good year for them, even though they had some challenges with all the rain.  The Nationals had a 12% increase from previous year.  We also had the 104th Reserve Air Force Base Fly over for the event.  One of the events (Nationals) was televised by NBC.  Our online sales are ahead of last year's.  People are buying online instead of at the gate.  We are bringing back the quads in 2024, it’s a new organization, we will rent the 
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track to them and supply man power.  Thinking about bringing back the 2 stroke bikes.  There is also an electric unicycle that come and ride not on the track but in one of our open areas by the trees.  These riders come from all over Europe, Canada and California.

Diane Gale asked if the course was big enough for snowmobiles.  Rick Johnson stated he did do the mudbogs but we haven’t had the snow like we used to years ago.  Rick Johnson stated that everyone has been to the track and seen the layout, Rick invited Diane Gale to come visit the track and get a tour.
Doug Moglin stated we will put this on the agenda under old business for the next meeting and in the meantime send it out to Police, Fire, Schools and the Rec Center for any feedback. 
New Business:

· The Board acknowledged the Southwick Tolland Granville Regional School District invitation to their roundtable discussion on 2/1/2024 @ Powder Mill Middle School Library to discuss Regional Agreement Amendment(s).

· The Board discussed the S.A.F.E.R. Grant for full time FF/EMT position with Fire Chief Stefanowicz.  Chief Stefanowicz explained that this is to help with adequate staffing.  It is designed for what your needs are.  The grant pays for the first 3 years of the base salary of an FF/Paramedic.  The clock starts when they actually take the job.  Chief Stefanowicz stated that we didn’t get it the last two times we applied for it.  The Grant consultant explained that it was the way we lumped together the EMS/FF calls.  Chief Stefanowicz also stated that the average new standard for personnel is 4 during the day.  We can change the number of hires after we apply from 3 to 7 if we wish, we just need to know if we have your support to apply for the grant.

· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to support this S.A.F.E.R. grant for the Fire Chief Stefanowicz to apply.

Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.

Any Other New Business:   None.
Old Business:

· Karl Stinehart: Karl stated that they all went to the MMA conference with representatives from Accounting, Finance personnel, the Select Board members and Nadine Cignoni this past week.  Karl stated there were a lot of good seminars to attend, the trade show, and brought back a lot of information, you get to meet a lot of our peers for networking, and don’t forget all the free pens. 
Diane Gale: it was very interesting; I would like to look at a lot of presentations Diane Gale didn’t get to go to.  Diane Gale said she attended the Town Redevelopment one that was the best one.  The Housing one I thought would be helpful with the production plan that may becoming up, but it was quite daunting.  This was from the developers not anyone from the State.  Diane Gale is anxious to see the topics for next year.
Jason Perron:  Mr. Perron stated he attended the Municipal Law seminar, and one of the things that came up with ordinance or bylaws fines.  When a resident refuses to pay their fine you can tack them onto their taxes like a lien instead of going to court.  
3
They also talked about the Cannabis about the equity and the zoning bylaws if they were overly restrictive or not financially feasible for folks.  Mr. Perron stated that he has been approached by a few people interested in finding a place in town but there is nowhere available due to the zoning bylaw, and we may have to look at that again down the road.  Then the one unlocking federal funds was very complex.  The Beacon Hill Basics was somewhat beneficial, the best thing they said was to make friends with your representatives and your senators.
Mr. Moglin:  Mr. Moglin stated he stayed in his wheelhouse and took one on cyber security.  We got to meet some of the task force, FBI, Police, State.  Swap war stories and best practices and about incident response if you were to have an issue.  They provide this class every year and it is very informative.  Mr. Moglin also went to the Labor Law update with Nadine.  The head of the Labor Management Commission puts this one on.  Mr. Moglin also went to AI in government.  Using AI to overcome staffing shortages and constituent services.  Mr. Moglin has seen some of this generational AI stuff.  The guy showed in three questions created a whole group on housing production and then created 

a website, graphics the whole thing by itself, it wasn’t perfect, someone would need to

look at it and fix it, but he just gave it a couple parameters and then said go and in three minutes it was all done.  It was a great class.  The Lt. Governor and Governor talked about what their plans were.
Nadine Cignoni: Nadine stated that it was her first time going to the MMA, she enjoyed it, Nadine got to walk around with Karl a lot so I did meet a lot of people. Nadine took a DEI Class (Diversity Equity and Inclusion).  Diversity is being invited to the dance, Equity is being asked to dance and Inclusion is dancing like nobody is watching.  Nadine also attended the Labor Law and then Karl and Nadine attend How to Be Happier At Work.  Nadine stated that she downloaded all the Power Point presentations and will share them with the Board.
Doug Moglin asked Karl if he would like to explain the email from Secretary Ann Gobi.  They are looking for what the Town and the Board think are important categories that they should be advocating on our behalf.  The Board should bring it to the next meeting because we have little time to get it in. 

Doug Moglin wanted to mention that his first table he hits at the trade show at the MMA is the lottery table.  The local aid from Southwick which works out to be about 19 cents on every dollar spent at the lottery which Southwick’s portion is $1.46 million dollars last year. It is based on valuation of property and a couple other factors like population.
Old Business:

· Police Chief Internal Recruitment Process.  At the last meeting the Board gave changes to Nadine to input on the Police Chief Job Description.  Karl stated that Jason wanted to have a follow-up discussion on the qualifications.  

Jason Perron questioned that when he was reading through the patrolman’s contract Jason noticed that the job description for the new sergeants are going to be requiring at least the minimum of an associates degree starting in 2025.  Police Chief Robert Landis who at  the Select Board meeting stated that it may be changed to preferred.  Jason Perron thought that if it is a requirement for a patrolman, sergeant that it should also be a requirement for the Chief position.
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Mr. Moglin stated that over the years the State provided the officers with the Quinn Bill, then they took it away.  The Town has been trying to keep up with some of it.  Since the last contract that has since expired we did establish a funding mechanism or a pay mechanism to reward officers that had an associate a bachelor’s and or a masters degree.  Mr. Moglin went on to say that if we are going to promote a strong bench such as that we enable the promotion of officers through the ranks of the department.  We may not require it but it is certainly a preferred thing to have a degree.  We want to give the Commission as the appointing authority to the Chief and the sergeant, and lieutenant the best possible candidate.  Sometimes a candidate can approach the board with unique set of experiences that far exceed what you get in the halls of a university.  Now we are seeing candidates with a criminal justice bachelors.  It should be preferred in every step or required in every step.

Diane Gale asked should it not be in the field.  Diane Gale agreed with Doug Moglin on that lets keep it at preferred.  Diane Gale stated the preferred stays the same but add the wording in a related field.  Those changes will go to Nadine for input and now that we are all in agreement we can move forward in the posting some time this coming week.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote-Unanimous) to approve the changes made on January 22, 2024 to the Police Chief’s Job Description.
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.
· Town Clerk Internal Position and Pay Range – Mr. Stinehart and Nadine Cignoni are looking at other pay ranges.

· 2nd SRO – at the budget stage, Mr. Moglin suggested to move to the Select Board Goals and Objectives and in a couple of weeks we will go over the goals & objectives.
· Board & Committee Evaluations – Diane Gale has received feedback from Mr. Stinehart & Nadine.  Diane Gale will look it and clean it up and bring it before the board for a vote.
· HSIC IMA – We have met last week and have formed two minor subcommittees, one to establish the IMA with Westfield Gas & Electric, and another for funding to go after some grants. Something that came out of MMA was whether the Town is eligible in this funding round in March to April or do we have to wait until 2025 to apply for a community compact grant for munifiber.  We might put it out there if anyone wants to think of a name for Southwick’s Municipal network send Doug Moglin an email.  Let’s make it a contest to name it, we will put it out on social media.
· Marijuana dispensary  webpage posting HCA process & template -  Diane Gale gave the changes to the Board and Karl was going to get Jim Middleton to put up on the website.  It is not up as of today.  Ben Coyle also get some additional examples from his own municipal lawyers association on different agreements and applications that we might be able to use.
· Hunting Bylaw proposal – We have not heard back from the Police Department yet.
· Review of American Legion Land License – Moving along with that.
· 61A – Mr. Moglin stated that Mrs. Gale can ask the Town Counsel about this and he did see some movement on it.
· C.A.O. Recruitment Panel – Mr. Stinehart stated we have a schedule that came out from the consulting firm, process, dates etc. and that they have sent the candidates the questionnaire.  Diane stated about February 16th the committee should see stuff and about a month later for the Select Board.  Diane was happy to hear that they had a lot of responses to the job.  Mr. Perron stated there were 17 candidates that applied, 10 from Massachusetts, 3 from CT, California, New Jersey, New York and Ohio.
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· T-Mobile Grant.  Jason Perron is trying to find the canopy companies to get a quote.
· Liquor Licenses. -  Continuing with the meet and greet.
Any Other Old Business: 

· Mr. Moglin stated he did the radio show last week, and that this week he has a meeting with the Park & Rec chair to go over what we are doing in that space and then Mr. Moglin will come back and report to the Board.
· A MOTION was made by Jason Perron.  Seconded by Diane Gale (Vote- Unanimously) to go into Executive Session at 7:28 p.m. and not to reconvene.  
Roll Call Vote: Doug Moglin – Yes, Jason Perron – Yes, Diane Gale – Yes.
Respectfully submitted,
Lisa A. Anderson
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